Pension Scheme Registry number: 19002029

# E.ON UK GROUP OF THE ELECTRICITY SUPPLY PENSION SCHEME

# ANNUAL REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2025

# **CONTENTS**

Report of the Group Trustees	3
Introduction	3
The Group Structure and Responsibilities	3
Advisers and Fund Managers	7
Membership Statistics	9
Pension Increases	9
Transfers from the Group	11
Investment Report for the Year Ended 31 March 2025	12
Custody	14
Report on Actuarial Liabilities	15
Address for Enquiries	18
Actuarial Certification of Schedule of Contributions	19
Group Trustees' Statement on Defined Contribution Governance	20
Implementation Statement	21
Independent Auditors' Statement about Contributions to the Group Trustee	36
Summary of Contributions Payable in the Year Ended 31 March 2025	37
Independent Auditors' Report to the Group Trustee	38
Fund Account	41
Statement of Net Assets Available for Benefits	42
Notes to the Financial Statements	43

#### REPORT OF THE GROUP TRUSTEES

#### INTRODUCTION

This Annual Report and Financial Statements is produced by the Group Trustees for the members of the E.ON UK Group ("the Group") of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme.

The Electricity Supply Pension Scheme ("the Scheme") is an industry-wide pension scheme. The Scheme has 22 (2024: 23) actuarially independent sections known as "Groups". Each Group has its own Trustees and assets to fund the benefits of its members. Further information relating to the Scheme as a whole can be found in the Scheme Annual Report and Financial Statements.

The Scheme is an occupational pension scheme established under irrevocable trusts and its provisions are set out in the Clauses and Rules contained in the Scheme document. The Scheme is a registered pension scheme under the Finance Act 2004 and was primarily contracted out of the State Second Pension until 5 April 2016, when contracting-out ceased for all pension schemes to coincide with the introduction of new State Pension arrangements.

In the case of the E.ON UK Group, the Group provides for:

- Defined Benefit ("DB") pensions, where benefits are based on a member's salary and length of service; and
- Defined Contribution ("DC") pensions, where benefits are based on what a member's accumulated fund value will purchase at retirement.

The Group has eleven benefit categories which include four former Groups of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme (Powergen, East Midlands Electricity (EME), Eastern and Midlands) as well as the EME Pension Plan (EMEPP), the Retirement Balance Plan (RB Plan), the Midlands Electricity Pension Scheme (MEPS), the Eastern Group Pension Scheme (EGPS) and three categories established with effect from 31 March 2024 following a bulk transfer on that date of the assets and liabilities of the Npower Group of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme. Within the MEPS and EGPS categories there are both Defined Benefit and Defined Contribution sections (the Defined Contribution sections consist only of a small number of annuitants receiving pensions directly from insurers under individual annuity contracts written in the name of the Group Trustees). Since 30 September 2009 all categories have been closed to new members.

The Group's Principal Employer and sole Participating Employer is E.ON UK plc.

The Group Financial Statements on page 41 to 55 have been prepared and audited so as to comply with Regulations made under Sections 41 (1) and (6) of the Pensions Act 1995.

#### THE GROUP STRUCTURE AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The Group Trustees' duties and responsibilities are carried out by a trust company, limited by guarantee, called E.ON UK Trustees Limited. The Directors of E.ON UK Trustees Limited have the same functions as individual Group Trustees. The rules for their appointment, election and tenure of office are exactly the same as individual Group Trustees, as are their responsibilities under the provisions of the Scheme and pensions legislation.

There is also a central Scheme Trustee, Electricity Pensions Trustee Limited ("EPTL"), which is a trust corporation and consists of a Council and a smaller Board of Directors.

For simplicity the term 'Group Trustees' has been used elsewhere in this Report as shorthand for the more accurate term 'Directors of E.ON UK Trustees Limited'.

The Group has 8 Trustees of whom 4 are appointed by E.ON UK plc and 4 are nominated by the members, as follows:

**Appointed** 

Stefan Brenk
Capital Cranfield Pension Trustees Limited
represented by Martine Trouard-Riolle – Chair
Sara Leavesley
Keith Plowman – Deputy Chair

**Member-Nominated** 

Mike Andrews Adrian Harris Gary Marsh Steve Millward

The Group Trustees met 6 times during the year.

#### **Trustee committees**

In addition to the meetings of the Group Trustees, certain matters were subject to detailed consideration in Trustee Committees. These Committees are as follows:

- The Governance and Risk Committee is responsible for oversight of the Group's internal controls, risk management, accounting processes and the preparation of the annual report and financial statements. The Committee met 5 times during the year. The members of the Committee are Adrian Harris, Gary Marsh (chair) and Steve Millward. Gary Burmiston (Senior Vice President, Corporate Audit, E.ON) is also a member of the Committee by invitation of the Group Trustees.
- The Determinations Committee is responsible for determining the recipients of benefits payable under discretionary trust and for considering and responding to complaints under the Internal Dispute Resolution Procedure. The Committee met frequently during the year. The members of the Committee are Adrian Harris (chair), Sara Leavesley and Mike Andrews.
- The Investment Committee gives detailed consideration to certain investment matters and has delegated authority to make investment decisions within risk parameters defined by the Trustee Board. The Committee met 5 times during the year. The members of the Committee are Martine Trouard-Riolle (chair), Mike Andrews, Stefan Brenk and Keith Plowman. Manpreet Rattan (E.ON SE Pension Finance & Asset Strategy team) is also a member of the Committee by invitation of the Group Trustees.
- The Member Communications Committee gives detailed consideration to all matters related to the Group Trustees' communications with members. The Committee met once during the year. The members of the Committee are Martine Trouard-Riolle (chair), Gary Marsh and Steve Millward.

#### **Appointment of Group Trustees**

Member-Nominated Group Trustees normally serve for a term of six years. The next nomination and selection process is due to take place between September and November 2026. In addition to changes that take place at a scheduled nomination and selection process, a Member-Nominated Group Trustee ceases to be a Trustee if he/she resigns, ceases to be a contributing member or pensioner of the Group, or is removed from office by a majority of the other Member-Nominated Group Trustees. A casual vacancy for a Member-Nominated Group Trustee can be filled by a person nominated by the remaining Member-Nominated Group Trustees.

The Appointed Group Trustees can be removed by E.ON UK plc. The rules for the appointment, election and tenure of office of Group Trustees are set out in the Articles of Association of E.ON UK Trustees Limited.

#### STATEMENT OF GROUP TRUSTEES' RESPONSIBILITIES

#### The Group Trustees' responsibilities in respect of the financial statements

The financial statements, which are prepared in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice, including the Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland ("FRS 102"), are the responsibility of the Group Trustees. Pension scheme regulations require, and the Group Trustees are responsible for ensuring, that those financial statements:

- show a true and fair view of the financial transactions of the Group during the Group year and of the amount
  and disposition at the end of the Group year of its assets and liabilities, other than liabilities to pay pensions
  and benefits after the end of the Group year; and
- contain the information specified in Regulation 3A of the Occupational Pension Schemes (Requirement to obtain Audited Accounts and a Statement from the Auditor) Regulations 1996, including making a statement whether the financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the relevant financial reporting framework applicable to occupational pension schemes.

In discharging these responsibilities, the Group Trustees are responsible for selecting suitable accounting policies, to be applied consistently, making any estimates and judgements on a prudent and reasonable basis, and for ensuring that the financial statements are prepared on a going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the Group will continue as a going concern.

The Group Trustees are also responsible for making available certain other information about the Group in the form of an annual report.

The Group Trustees have a general responsibility for ensuring that accounting records are kept and for taking such steps as are reasonably open to it to safeguard the assets of the Group and to prevent and detect fraud and other irregularities, including the maintenance of an appropriate system of internal control.

#### The Group Trustees' responsibilities in respect of contributions

The Group Trustees are responsible under pensions legislation for preparing, and from time to time reviewing and if necessary revising, a schedule of contributions showing the rates of contributions payable to the Group by or on behalf of employers and the active members of the Group and the dates on or before which such contributions are to be paid.

The Group Trustees are also responsible for keeping records in respect of contributions received in respect of any active member of the Group and for adopting risk-based processes to monitor whether contributions that fall due to be paid are paid into the Group in accordance with the schedule of contributions.

Where breaches of the schedule occur, the Group Trustees are required by the Pensions Acts 1995 and 2004 to consider making reports to the Pensions Regulator and to members.

#### **Additional Group Trustees' responsibilities**

The structure of the Scheme means that certain matters are dealt with by Group Trustees and certain matters dealt with by the Scheme Trustee. The main responsibilities of the Group Trustees are:

- to ensure benefits payable from the Group are paid as they fall due;
- to determine an investment strategy for Group assets;
- to ensure appropriate management of the Group assets;
- to arrange for regular actuarial valuations of the Group to be carried out in accordance with the funding principles agreed with the Employers;
- to prepare and agree with the Employers a Statement of Funding Principles which includes the actuarial assumptions used to assess the Group's liabilities;
- to agree a recovery plan with the Employers for making good any shortfall in assets against liabilities identified in periodic actuarial valuations; and
- to make available to members annual funding updates on the financial position of the Group.

The main responsibilities of the Scheme Trustee, EPTL, are:

- to ensure the safe custody and administrative control of assets;
- to produce the Scheme Report & Financial Statements on an annual basis and
- to ensure proper investment management of Group Assets invested in the Unitised Fund.

#### **ADVISERS AND FUND MANAGERS**

To assist them in their work the Group Trustees have appointed a team of professional advisers as follows:

#### **Group Actuary**

Limited (to 31 May 2025)

Limited (from 1 June 2025)

David Eteen FIA of Aon Solutions UK Carries out valuations and other funding updates of the Group as required by the Scheme Rules and Statute, provides all tables and factors Russell Agius FIA of Aon Solutions UK for the application of Scheme Rules and options, and advises on all matters relating to pension funding.

**Independent Group Auditors** 

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Reports on the audit of the Group Financial Statements.

**Scheme Custodian** 

The Bank of New York Mellon Maintains safe custody of the Scheme's assets.

**Investment Advisers** 

Cardano Risk Management B.V. Schroder Investment Management Limited (from 16 April 2025)

Advises the Group Trustees on all investment matters including the Statement of Investment Principles and on the long-term strategic benchmark having regard to the nature of the liabilities and the funding

Aon Solutions UK Limited

Advises the Group Trustees on all investment matters relating to the Additional Voluntary Contribution (AVC) arrangements.

**Legal Advisers** 

**DLA Piper UK LLP** Principal legal adviser to the Group Trustees.

Field Fisher Waterhouse LLP Additional legal adviser to the Group Trustees.

**Performance Measurer** 

The Bank of New York Mellon (Defined Benefit section)

Provides the Group Trustees with a measurement service for their investments relative to the strategic benchmark and on the performance

of the investment managers.

position of the Group.

Aon Solutions UK Limited

Retained by the Group Trustees to monitor the performance of the AVC

providers.

**Sponsor Covenant Assessor** 

Cardano Advisory Limited Assesses the employer's willingness and ability to fund the Group's

liabilities.

**Administrator** 

Railpen (to 30 June 2025) Broadstone (from 1 July 2025) Maintains individual records, calculates and pays the benefits on behalf

of the Group Trustees.

**Investment Adviser Assessor** 

**IC Select Limited** Assesses the investment adviser in relation to non-defined contribution

assets and provides oversight of the Niche Assets portfolio.

**Bankers** 

**HSBC Bank PLC** 

#### **Group Appointed Fund Managers – Defined Benefit Section**

Amundi Funds (to 30 November 2024)

BlackRock Financial Management, Inc.

Cambridge Associates LLC

Caxton Associates LP

Dorsal Capital Management, LLC

**Egerton Capital Limited** 

Farallon Capital Management LLC

GoldenTree Asset Management LP

Insight Investment Management (Global) Limited

J P Morgan Asset Management (Europe) SARL

Kadensa Capital Limited

Metropolis Capital Limited

Rialto Partners GP RVCF, LLC

Ruffer

Sands Capital Management, LLC

State Street Global Advisors Limited (to 5 April 2024)

**Towers Watson Investment Management** 

Two Sigma Advisers, LP (to 28 February 2025)

Wellington Management Company LLP

#### **Group Appointed Additional Voluntary Contribution (AVC) Providers**

Aviva plo

Clerical Medical Investment Group Limited (to 12 July 2024)

The Prudential Assurance Company Limited

Scottish Widows (to 21 June 2024)

Standard Life Assurance Limited

Utmost Life and Pensions Limited

#### **CHANGE OF GROUP ACTUARY**

David Eteen resigned from the position of Group Actuary with effect from 31 May 2025 and wrote to the Group Trustees on 29 May 2025 to confirm that "I declare that I know of no circumstances connected with my resignation which, in my opinion, significantly affect the interests of the members or prospective members of, or beneficiaries under, the E.ON UK Group." Russell Agius was subsequently appointed as Group Actuary with effect from 1 June 2025.

#### CHANGE IN ADMINISTRATOR

On 20 May 2025, Railpen Limited ("Railpen") signed an agreement to sell its TPA business (the "Business") to Broadstone Holdco Limited ("Broadstone"). The sale to Broadstone completed on 1 July 2025.

- 1. A transfer of the TPA business to a wholly owned Railpen subsidiary called RP TPA Limited ("RP TPA"), a private company limited by shares incorporated in England under registered number 16262678.
- 2. The transfer of the business to RP TPA came into effect at 11.59 p.m. (London time) on 30 June 2025 (the 'Effective Time").
- 3. All rights, obligations and liabilities under the Agreement with Railpen transferred by way of novation to RP TPA.
- 4. With effect from the Effective Time, RP TPA will:
  - a. perform all the obligations and liabilities of Railpen in place of Railpen; and
  - b. assume all the rights, obligations and liabilities of Railpen as if RP TPA were named in the Agreement as the original party to the Agreement in place of Railpen; and
  - c. be entitled to enforce the terms of the Agreement in place of Railpen.

Railpen and Broadstone are working closely to ensure a seamless transition for each client. A carefully managed transition – with a Transitional Services Agreement in place – will ensure that, from day one, there will be no change to the services delivered. The transition includes:

- 1. The migration of experienced Railpen colleagues, under a TUPE arrangement
- 2. Initial communications and engagement with clients, including the contract novation process
- 3. Data transfer and system migration
- 4. Client and member onboarding
- 5. Full-service transition

#### **MEMBERSHIP STATISTICS**

#### **Defined Benefit section**

	Contributors	Pensioners	Dependants	Deferred Pensioners	Total
As at 1 April 2024	1,085	11,609	3,663	6,377	22,734
Adjustments to opening balance	2	1	-	(3)	-
As at 1 April 2024 (revised)	1,087	11,610	3,663	6,374	22,734
Retirements	(21)	323	-	(302)	-
Deaths	(1)	(398)	(266)	(9)	(674)
New dependants	-	-	215	-	215
Cessation of child allowances	-	-	(6)	-	(6)
Leavers with deferred pensions	(52)	-	-	52	-
Leavers with commutation of benefits,	-	-	-	(8)	(8)
refunds and annuity purchases					
Transfers to other schemes	-	-	-	(12)	(12)
As at 31 March 2025	1,013	11,535	3,606	6,095	22,249

#### **Defined Contribution section**

	Contributors	Annuitants	Dependants	Deferred Pensioners	Total
As at 1 April 2024	-	34	1	-	35
As at 31 March 2025	_	34	1	-	35

The Group holds some historic annuity policies in the name of the Group Trustees. Given the levels involved, these annuity policies have been excluded from the financial statements on the grounds of materiality.

#### **PENSION INCREASES**

The Rules of the Scheme applicable to the Group provide for the following increases to pensions in payment, children's allowances and deferred pensions:

Category	Basis
Powergen, EME, Eastern and Midlands	Pensions in payment, children's allowances and deferred pensions in relation to pensionable service before 1 November 2018 to be increased on an annual basis on 1 April each year in accordance with the rise in the Retail Prices Index (RPI) in the 12 months ended on the preceding 30 September. If the RPI increase is greater than 5% E.ON UK plc has the discretion to limit the pension increase to a lower figure subject to a minimum of 5%.  For pensionable service from 1 November 2018, pensions in payment, children's allowances and deferred pensions to be increased on an annual

	basis on 1 April each year in accordance with the rise in the Consumer Prices Index (CPI) in the 12 months ended on the preceding 30 September subject to a maximum of 3%. If the CPI increase is greater than 3% E.ON UK plc has the discretion to limit the pension increase to a lower figure subject to a minimum of 3%.
EMEPP and MEPS	Pensions in payment and children's allowances in relation to pensionable service before 1 November 2018 to be increased on an annual basis on 1 April each year in accordance with the rise in the RPI in the 12 months ended on the preceding 30 September, subject to a maximum of 5% per annum. Pensions in payment and children's allowances in relation to pensionable service from 1 November 2018 to be increased on an annual basis on 1 April each year in accordance with the rise in the CPI in the 12 months ended on the preceding 30 September, subject to a maximum of 3% per annum.
	Deferred pensions to be increased over the number of complete years of deferment in line with the statutory provisions of the Pension Schemes Act 1993. With effect from 1 January 2011, the Government amended these statutory provisions such that the CPI replaced the RPI as the measure used for determining minimum increases to deferred pensions.
EGPS	Pensions in payment and children's allowances in relation to pensionable service before 1 November 2018 to be increased on an annual basis on 1 April each year by an amount not less than the lower of the rise in the RPI in the 12 months ended on the preceding 30 September and 5%, or such greater amount as E.ON UK plc may determine. Pensions in payment and children's allowances in relation to pensionable service from 1 November 2018 to be increased on an annual basis on 1 April each year by an amount not less than the lower of the rise in the CPI in the 12 months ended on the preceding 30 September and 3%, or such greater amount as E.ON UK plc may determine.
	Deferred pensions in relation to pensionable service before 1 November 2018 to be increased over the number of complete years of deferment by the increase in the RPI over the period subject to a maximum of 5% per annum. Deferred pensions in relation to pensionable service from 1 November 2018 to be increased over the number of complete years of deferment by the increase in the CPI over the period subject to a maximum of 3% per annum.
Retirement Balance Plan	Retirement Balances are increased in the period before payment on an annual basis on each 1 April in accordance with the rise in the CPI in the 12 months ended on the preceding 30 September. E.ON UK plc has discretion to vary this increase.
Npower Main and Npower 60ths	Pensions in payment, children's allowances and deferred pensions to be increased on an annual basis on 1 April each year in accordance with the rise in the Retail Prices Index (RPI) in the 12 months ended on the preceding 30 September. If the RPI increase is greater than 5% E.ON UK plc has the discretion to limit the pension increase to a lower figure subject to a minimum of 5%.
Npower 2005	Pensions in payment to be increased on an annual basis on 1 April each year in accordance with the rise in the RPI in the 12 months ended on the preceding 30 September, subject to a maximum of 2.5% per annum.

Deferred pensions to be increased over the number of complete years of
deferment in line with the statutory provisions of the Pension Schemes Act
1993. With effect from 1 January 2011, the Government amended these
statutory provisions such that the CPI replaced the RPI as the measure used
for determining minimum increases to deferred pensions.

The pensions increase applied from 1 April 2025 in relation to pensionable service before 1 November 2018 was 2.7% in line with the RPI increase for the 12 months to September 2024 and was therefore non-discretionary. The pensions increase applied from 1 April 2025 in relation to pensionable service from 1 November 2018 was 1.7% in line with the CPI increase for the 12 months to September 2024 and was therefore non-discretionary. A proportionate increase was applied to pensions which came into payment between 2 April 2024 and 1 March 2025 for all categories.

Pension increases over the previous five years were:

1 April 2024	5.0% (3.0% in relation to pensionable service from 1 November 2018)
1 April 2023	5.0% (3.0% in relation to pensionable service from 1 November 2018)
1 April 2022	4.9% (3.1% in relation to pensionable service from 1 November 2018)
1 April 2021	1.1% (0.5% in relation to pensionable service from 1 November 2018)
1 April 2020	2.4% (1.7% in relation to pensionable service from 1 November 2018)

#### TRANSFERS FROM THE GROUP

Deferred pensioners can transfer the cash equivalent of their deferred benefits to another registered pension scheme. Cash equivalents are calculated and verified in accordance with Pension Schemes Act 1993. The policy of the Group Trustees is to make allowance for certain discretionary benefits. For all categories, excluding the RB Plan category, there is discretion to pay a pension to a dependant when the member dies without a surviving spouse or civil partner. On the death of a member in the RB Plan category there is discretion to pay a dependant's pension regardless of the marital status of the member.

#### **INVESTMENT REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2025**

#### **Statement of Investment Principles**

The Group Trustees have adopted a Statement of Investment Principles (SIP) in accordance with Section 35 of the Pensions Act 1995. In preparing the SIP the Group Trustees took professional advice from Cardano Risk Management B.V. and consulted with the Principal Employer, E.ON UK plc.

The SIP covers the Group Trustees' policy on the following matters:

- a) ensuring compliance with the current investment requirements;
- b) the types of investment, and the balance between different types of investment;
- c) risk;
- d) expected return of investments;
- e) realisation of investments;
- f) voting rights; and
- g) social, environmental and ethical investment considerations.

The latest SIP was adopted by the Group Trustees on 1 November 2023. A copy can be downloaded via https://myeonpension.com/about-the-scheme/scheme-documents or obtained by writing to the Group administrators, Broadstone, whose address and telephone number are shown on page 18.

The asset allocation chosen to meet the Group Trustees' investment objective at any point in time is based on advice from the Group Trustees' Investment Advisers and will take into account prevailing economic conditions and the wider investment environment in order to meet the target return over time while remaining within the risk level described in the SIP.

#### **Defined Benefit section**

For all investment matters including establishing strategy, fund selection and independent assessment and performance monitoring (other than in relation to the Niche Assets portfolio), the Group Trustees are advised by Cardano Risk Management B.V. and Schroder Investment Management Limited (from 16 April 2025). Fund selection in relation to the Niche Assets portfolio is carried out by Cambridge Associates LLC.

The overall performance of the Group's assets for the year ended 31 March 2025 was -4.4%. The overall annualised return on the Group's assets in the past three Group years was -11.1%. The Group's liabilities, the value of which is affected by gilt yields, fell by approximately -11.6% annualised in the same period.

As at 31 March 2025 the investments comprised:

Class/Fund		Value as at 31 March 2025	Year ended 31 N	/larch 2025¹
Asset Manager	Date of Inception	£million	Fund return¹	Return Relative to Benchmark <sup>2</sup>
Liability-Driven Investment Assets				
Insight	January 2006	1,461.4	-5.1%	0.1%
Credit (Bonds)				
GoldenTree	April 2018	141.6	8.3%	1.1%
Rialto	October 2020	85.6	5.5%	0.4%
Towers Watson <sup>1</sup>	April 2024	63.6	8.2%	3.6%
Wellington	September 2020	68.0	3.5%	-1.4%
Equity				
Egerton	August 2013	119.0	13.0%	6.0%
Metropolis	September 2022	102.4	2.5%	-4.5%
Sands	March 2023	50.7	0.3%	-5.5%
Developed Market TRS <sup>4</sup>	March 2024	-8.4	n/a	n/a
Multi-Strategy & Macro-Oriented				
BlackRock	December 2022	60.6	3.3%	-1.8%
Caxton	November 2011	102.9	12.8%	13.5%
Dorsal	January 2021	57.9	6.6%	1.5%
Farallon	January 2023	98.1	13.7%	8.6%
Kadensa	October 2021	80.3	5.2%	0.1%
Ruffer	December 2021	52.7	5.0%	0.0%
Towers Watson <sup>1</sup>	April 2024	4.1	-5.6%	-10.2%
Niche Assets/Private Equity				
Cambridge Associates	September 2015	200.2	7.3%	0.0%
Other Hedging Assets				
Foreign Currency Hedge	November 2012	27.2	n/a	n/a
Other				
Other <sup>3</sup>	n/a	197.6	n/a	n/a
Total		2 06E E		

Total 2,965.5

The Group Trustees specify the investment objectives for each of these portfolios, including performance targets for each manager where applicable. Investment reports are received in accordance with the instructions of the Group Trustees, and representatives of each fund manager attend meetings of the Group Trustees as required to discuss the results of their management of the portfolio(s) concerned against targets.

Fund manager appointments and terminations during the year are shown on page 8.

All investment assets (other than those held in the Niche Assets/Private Equity portfolio) are readily marketable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Returns are quoted for the full year or since date of first investment if less than one year and are net of fees.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Returns are assessed against benchmarks specific to each fund.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Includes Liquidity Fund, Additional Voluntary Contributions assets, cash balances, accruals and the transfer of assets from the Npower Group of the ESPS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Developed Market Total Return Swap.

Fund manager fees across all of the portfolios are calculated as a percentage of the net asset value of the investment or, in limited circumstances, the exposure value of the investment. In some cases a cap or a floor is applied to the total fee a fund manager can charge each year. There are also instances where a fund manager may charge a performance related fee for generating exceptional returns.

#### **Employer-related investments**

The Investment Regulations limit employer-related investments by occupational pension schemes. These investments include shares, loan stocks, debentures and other securities issued by the employers participating in the scheme and their associated companies, together with loans made to the employers, and any properties or land owned by the scheme and occupied by the employers.

The Regulations apply separately to each Group within the Scheme, by reference to the investments of the Group Trustees in the Employers participating in the Group and their associated companies, and provide that such employer-related investments must not exceed 5% of the market value of the Group's assets.

As at 31 March 2025 the Group had none of its assets (2024: £nil) invested directly in E.ON UK plc or its associated companies. There were also no assets (2024: £nil) invested indirectly in E.ON UK plc through pooled investment vehicles. This was in accordance with the policy of the Group Trustees.

#### **Additional Voluntary Contribution (AVC) investments**

The Group Trustees hold these assets invested separately from the main fund in the form of individual insurance policies. Each member receives an annual statement confirming the amount held in their account and the movements in the year. Details of the AVC providers can be found on page 8.

#### **CUSTODY**

The assets of the Group are subject to the overall custody and control of the Scheme and are held by Scheme-wide custodians appointed by Electricity Pensions Trustee Limited to safeguard the assets.

The Bank of New York Mellon is the custodian in relation to securities. Where certificates are available in relation to such securities, they are held by The Bank of New York Mellon and identified as investments of the Scheme. Where certificates are not available, but records are held in computer-based systems, the relevant accounts record the Scheme's ownership.

For Group-specific Funds, money at call and short notice is placed in accordance with the provisions of Investment Management Agreements negotiated between Group Trustees and Group-specific fund managers. Additionally, limits are in place to minimise exposure to any one bank. In each case the Scheme is identified as the lender.

All cash is held in bank accounts in the name of the Scheme, or in a fund manager's institutional cash fund, commonly called a cash pool. This type of investment allows cash to be invested across a broad range of institutions thereby reducing risk and exposure.

#### IMPLEMENTATION STATEMENT

New regulations, which came into force with effect from 1 October 2020, changed the way in which trustees of pension schemes must document in their SIP how they govern the management of their arrangements with their investment managers, in particular concerning stewardship matters and cost transparency. The Group Trustees reviewed and updated their SIP in advance of October 2020 to ensure that it is compliant with these new regulations.

In accordance with the Disclosure Regulations Schedule 3, 30(d)(iv) Investment Regulations 2(3)(d), from 1 October 2020 the Group Trustees have set out in their SIP their policies in relation to the following matters:

- how the arrangement with the asset manager incentivises the asset manager to align its investment strategy and decisions with the Group Trustees' policies mentioned in sub paragraph b of the Investment Regulations;
- how that arrangement incentivises the asset manager to make decisions based on assessments about mediumto long-term financial and non-financial performance of an issuer of debt or equity and to engage with issuers of debt or equity in order to improve their performance in the medium to long term;
- how the method (and time horizon) of the evaluation of the asset manager's performance and the remuneration
  for asset management services are in line with the Group Trustees' policies mentioned in sub paragraph b of
  the Investment Regulations;
- how the Group Trustees monitor portfolio turnover costs incurred by the asset manager, and how they define and monitor targeted portfolio turnover or turnover range; and
- the duration of the arrangement with the asset manager.

The Group Trustees' Implementation Statement, which sets out further voting and engagement information undertaken by the Group's investment managers for the year ended 31 March 2025, is set out on pages 21 to 35, and forms part of the Group Trustees' Report.

#### REPORT ON ACTUARIAL LIABILITIES

As required by Financial Reporting Standard 102, "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the United Kingdom and the Republic of Ireland" (FRS 102), the financial statements do not include liabilities in respect of promised retirement benefits.

Under section 222 of the Pensions Act 2004, every scheme is subject to the Statutory Funding Objective, which is to have sufficient and appropriate assets to cover its technical provisions, which represent the present value of benefits to which members are entitled based on pensionable service to the valuation date. This is to be assessed at least every 3 years using assumptions agreed between the Group Trustees and the employer and set out in the Statement of Funding Principles, a copy of which is available to Group members on request by writing to the Group administrators, Broadstone, whose address and telephone number are shown on page 18.

The current statutory funding regime came into force at the end of 2005 and for this purpose each Group of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme is treated as a pension scheme in its own right. The Group's latest actuarial valuation under this regime was carried out by the Group Actuary, David Eteen of Aon Solutions UK Limited, as at 31 March 2024.

As part of the valuation as at 31 March 2024 the Group Trustees have prepared and agreed with the Principal Employer their current Statement of Funding Principles. This statement includes details of the actuarial assumptions used to assess the Group's liabilities. The Pensions Regulator has issued a Code of Practice for the current funding regime and reviews valuations against this Code.

A summary of the results of the valuation as at 31 March 2024 are set out below:

Value of technical provisions:£3,253.1mValue of assets available to meet technical provisions:£3,290.4mFunding surplus:£37.3mFunding level:101.1%

The value of technical provisions is based on pensionable service to the valuation date and assumptions about various factors that will influence the Group in the future such as levels of investment returns and pay increases, when members will retire and how long members will live. The method and main assumptions underlying the valuation calculations were:

Method	Projected unit
Discount rate	The annualised gross redemption yield on the fixed interest gilt yield curve at the valuation date plus 0.82% p.a.
Rate of salary increase (excluding allowance for promotional increases)	All members excluding Npower:  If salary is below £70,000 p.a., 3% LPI gilt yield curve (based on CPI) (assumed until the £70,000 cap is reached)  If salary is above £70,000 p.a., nil increases  Npower members:
	Main section: RPI inflation curve
Retail Price inflation	60ths and 2005 sections: CPI inflation curve  RPI yield curve derived from the gilt market at the valuation date
Consumer Price inflation	RPI yield curve derived from the gilt market at the valuation date less 0.9% p.a. until 2030 and less 0.1% p.a. thereafter
Increases to pensions in payment	Gilt best estimate pension increases: The 5% LPI gilt yield curve (based on RPI) for pension in excess of GMPs, accrued before 1 November 2018. The 3% LPI gilt yield curve (based on CPI) for pension in excess of GMPs, accrued after 31 October 2018. The 3% LPI gilt yield curve (based on CPI) for post-88 GMPs.
Post-retirement mortality	Base table – S4PMA and S4PFA_M tables with combined bestestimate scaling factors derived from an experience analysis combined with postcode analysis.  Future improvements - CMI 2023 projections with Sκ=7, A=0.50% and long-term improvement rate of 1.50% p.a. for men and women.

#### Guaranteed Minimum Pension ("GMP") Equalisation

The Group undertook a process of assessing the overall impact of the October 2018 ruling regarding GMP Equalisation and based on an initial assessment by the actuary, an estimate of £8 million was determined for the full liability.

The Group Trustees wrote to an initial tranche of affected pensioner members in July 2023 explaining that they were proposing to address the historical inequality relating to GMP benefits via a GMP conversion method, combined with a Pension Increase Exchange (PIE) exercise for eligible members. This conversion and PIE exercise was completed in February 2024, when any revised pensions and back-payments due were paid. Active members and members with deferred benefits who are affected by this matter were contacted in May 2025 with details of the Group Trustees' proposal to address the historical inequality relating to GMP benefits via a GMP conversion method. Remaining pensioner members will be contacted in due course. The Group Trustees have not included a liability in respect of these members in these Financial Statements as it is not expected to be material.

On 20 November 2020, the High Court handed down a further judgment on the GMP equalisation case in relation to the Lloyds Banking group pension schemes. This follows from the original judgement in October 2018. This latest judgment confirmed that defined benefit schemes which provide GMPs need to revisit and where necessary top up historic Cash Equivalent Transfer Values that were calculated based on unequalised benefits. The issues determined by the judgment arise in relation to many other defined benefit pension schemes. The Group has historical transfers which may be subject to adjustment as a result of this second ruling. The Group Trustees are currently considering this and decisions will be made in the near future as to the next steps. Any adjustments necessary will be recognised in the Financial Statements in future years. An initial estimate of the value of such adjustments has been calculated and based on this the Group Trustees do not expect a material liability to arise.

#### Virgin Media Ltd versus NTL Pension Trustees II Ltd case

In June 2023, the High Court handed down a decision in the Virgin Media Ltd versus NTL Pension Trustees II Ltd, which considered the implications of section 37 of the Pension Schemes Act 1993, which required that the rules of a salary-related contracted-out pension scheme cannot be altered, in relation to post April 1997 service, unless the actuary confirmed that the scheme would continue to satisfy the statutory standards. The High Court found that, where the required actuarial confirmation was not supplied, the effect of section 37 was to render the relevant amendment to any contracted-out right automatically void. It also held that references in the legislation included both past and future service rights and that the requirement for actuarial confirmation applied to all amendments to the rules of a contracted-out scheme under section 9 (2B) of the Pension Schemes Act 1993 which altered, both adversely or favourably, the section 9(2B) rights awarded to members.

This decision was appealed to the Court of Appeal and, in July 2024, the Court of Appeal upheld the decision of the High Court. The case has the potential to cause significant issues in the pensions industry. In June 2025 the Government announced that it will "introduce legislation to give affected pension schemes the ability to retrospectively obtain written actuarial confirmation that historic benefit changes met the necessary standards. Scheme obligations will otherwise be unaffected and the Government will continue to maintain its robust framework for the funding of defined benefit pension schemes in order to protect people's hard-earned pensions."

The Group Trustees will investigate the possible implications of the above with its advisers once further detail is provided by the Government on the proposed legislation but at present consider any potential impact on the Group to be remote.

#### TASK FORCE ON CLIMATE-RELATED FINANCIAL DISCLOSURES ("TCFD")

The Electricity Supply Pension Scheme as a whole is in scope of the climate change governance and reporting requirements from 1 October 2021. It has a scheme year end date of 31 March, so the deadline for the Scheme as a whole publishing a TCFD report is 31 October each year (the Group has been advised that no regulatory disclosures are required in addition to those made in the Scheme's TCFD report).

For more information on the Scheme's TCFD report — the Scheme Trustee's identification, assessment and management of climate change risk — please visit https://www.espspensions.co.uk/#useful-documentation.

#### **ADDRESS FOR ENQUIRIES**

Enquiries about the administration of benefits, payment of pensions and requests for copies of the Statement of Investment Principles, the actuarial valuation report, the Statement of Funding Principles and the Schedule of Contributions should be addressed to the administrators as follows:

Broadstone
2 Rye Hill Office Park
Birmingham Road
Coventry CV5 9AB

Telephone: 02476 472541 Email: enquiries@railpen.com

Approved by and signed on behalf of the Group Trustees on 6 August 2025.

Martine Trouard-Riolle
On behalf of Capital Cranfield
Pension Trustees Limited – Chair of the Group
Trustees

Gary Marsh Director

#### **ACTUARIAL CERTIFICATION OF SCHEDULE OF CONTRIBUTIONS**

Name of scheme: E.ON UK Group of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme ("the Group")

#### Adequacy of rates of contributions

1. I certify that, in my opinion, the rates of contributions shown in this schedule of contributions are such that the statutory funding objective could have been expected on 31 March 2024 to continue to be met for the period for which the schedule is to be in force.

#### Adherence to statement of funding principles

2. I hereby certify that, in my opinion, this schedule of contributions is consistent with the Statement of Funding Principles dated 20 February 2025.

The certification of the adequacy of the rates of contributions for the purpose of securing that the statutory funding objective can be expected to be met is not a certification of their adequacy for the purpose of securing the Group's liabilities by the purchase of annuities, if the Group were to be wound up.

Signature Date 20 February 2025

Name: David Eteen Qualification: Fellow of the Institute and

**Faculty of Actuaries** 

Address: Verulam Point Name of employer: Aon Solutions UK Limited

Station Way St Albans Hertfordshire AL1 5HE

# GROUP TRUSTEES' STATEMENT ON DC GOVERNANCE – SCHEME YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2025

The Occupational Pension Schemes (Scheme Administration) Regulations 1996 ("the Administration Regulations") were amended by the Occupational Pension Schemes (Charges and Governance) Regulations 2015 to include the requirement for the Trustee to prepare an annual statement regarding governance of Defined Contribution (DC) funds within the Group, which must be included in the annual report.

This statement is in respect of the DC Category of the Group (the MEPS and EGPS Categories). The DC funds were transferred out of the Group in January 2021 and therefore the last full DC Governance Statement the Group Trustee produced was for the year ended 31 March 2021.

Following this transfer, the membership of the DC Category of the Group consists only of a small number of annuitants receiving pensions directly from insurers under individual annuity contracts written in the name of the Group Trustees. Therefore, the requirement to have (and to review) a default investment strategy, governance and charges disclosures in relation to the default investment strategy, charges and transaction costs paid by members and processing of core financial transactions are no longer relevant to the Group. In addition, the Group Trustees no longer undertake training specifically related to DC matters and a Statement of Investment Principles in relation to the DC Category is no longer being maintained.

Signed on behalf of the Group Trustees on 6 August 2025

Martine Trouard-Riolle
On behalf of Capital Cranfield Pension Trustees Limited – Chair of the Group Trustees

# E.ON UK Group of the ESPS

# Implementation Statement

## Introduction

This implementation statement ("Statement") is produced alongside the Trustee Report and Accounts and is required by pensions regulations<sup>1</sup>. The Trustee of the E.ON UK Group of the ESPS (the "Trustee", "we" or "our") has prepared this Statement to provide stakeholders with a transparent and accurate review of how it has acted in line with the stewardship and engagement policies set out in the Statement of Investment Principles (the "SIP") for the E.ON UK Group of the ESPS (the "Group") during the accounting year.

This statement is intended to improve accountability, highlighting the proactive steps taken by us and our service providers to ensure members' assets are invested responsibly and for the long-term.

This Statement includes details of:

- Compliance against the stewardship and voting policies;
- Any changes made to the stewardship and voting policies ("Stewardship Policy") during the year; and
- Specifically, how the Group's investment managers voted and engaged on our behalf.

This statement has been prepared by the Trustee to cover the period 1 April 2024 to 31 March 2025.

The Statement is publicly available at <a href="https://myeonpension.com">https://myeonpension.com</a>

To the best of our knowledge, the Trustees have followed all of the policies as outlined in the relevant SIP during the reporting period.

# **Executive summary**

We monitor the voting and engagement activity of all of our investment managers, and, through the support of our Investment Committee and Investment Advisor, challenge their decisions. Some of our managers don't own very many equities or corporate bonds and therefore stewardship is less likely to be relevant or significant.

We focus our efforts on those investment managers where voting and engagement is material. The policies of those investment managers are summarised in this Statement, along with examples of the type of activity which took place during the period covered by this Statement. The Trustee is comfortable that the Investment Advisor has an appropriate approach to assess the stewardship and voting policies for all investment managers. With the assistance of our Investment Advisor, the Trustee undertakes an in depth review of the investment managers' ESG credentials, including their stewardship and voting activity and policies every year. Our Investment Advisor monitors the stewardship activity of our investment managers on an ongoing basis and alerts the Trustee of any material concerns between this review period.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 1 The Occupational Pension Scheme (Investment and Disclosure) (Agreement) 2019

# 1. Our Stewardship Policy

# 1.1. What is Stewardship?

"Stewardship" is the responsible allocation, management and oversight of capital to create long-term value for members, which should also lead to sustainable benefits for the economy, the environment and society. In practice, stewardship is effected through exercising the right to vote on any shares which are owned by the Group and engaging with the management of any companies or properties where an investment has been made.

# 1.2. What is our Stewardship Policy?

We have a long-term time horizon in relation to the Group's investment strategy and therefore acknowledge the importance of being a responsible investor. We consider Responsible Investment to be the integration of non-financial matters such as environmental, social and governance considerations into investment decisions in respect of the Group's investment portfolio where financial risk and / or return is, or could be, materially affected ("Responsible Investment").

The Group's assets are typically held in pooled arrangements, managed by investment managers who are in a position to exert significant influence on the companies in which they invest on the Group's behalf.

We expect our appointed investment managers to integrate social, environmental and governance considerations (including but not limited to climate change) and opportunities within their investment process as applied to the assets of the Group.

We regularly review the continuing suitability of the appointed managers and take advice from the Investment Adviser with regard to any changes. This advice includes consideration of broader stewardship matters and the exercise of voting rights by the appointed managers

# **Engagement**

The Investment Advisor is responsible on an ongoing basis for engaging with our investment managers. For managers where it is expected to have a meaningful impact, the Investment Advisor monitors voting records and the level of engagement with underlying investments.

In 2023, The Trustee selected two stewardship priorities for manager engagement in order to improve alignment against our policies and beliefs as well as enhance disclosure. These priorities are linked to the UN Sustainable Development Goals with an international endeavour in mind and aim to improve sustainability within the portfolio and have a direct real world impact to our members' current and future landscape. The Trustee's stewardship priorities are:

- Climate Crisis (with a focus on climate change and net zero greenhouse gas emissions)
- Environmental Impact (with a focus on biodiversity, deforestation and water)

On behalf of the Trustee, the Investment Advisor has written to the Group's investment managers reaffirming the Trustee's policy and expectations which align with our stewardship priorities. The Trustee expects the investment managers to incorporate these themes into their future voting practices and the Investment Advisor will monitor future manager disclosures to ensure alignment against our priorities.

# 1.3. How have we implemented our Stewardship Policy?

#### **Fund structuring**

We primarily hold investments on an indirect basis through pooled funds. The reason for this approach is that:

- It provides a broader range of investment opportunities, which helps to improve the diversification of investments, which in turn helps to manage risk;
- Fixed costs are shared amongst other investors, thereby reducing our overall costs; and
- It simplifies the implementation process as existing funds can be used with standard terms and agreements, reducing the overall governance burden both on the Trustee and the Sponsor.

Where investments are made in pooled funds, we follow the voting and engagement policies of the asset managers of the pooled funds. However, we remain responsible for setting their voting and engagement policies and ensuring that the appointed asset managers act consistently with it.

#### **External engagements**

We acknowledge that the Group has limited direct influence in the implementation of its Stewardship Investment policy and in practice has delegated voting and engagement to the chosen underlying asset managers. However, we remain responsible for setting our voting and engagement policies and ensuring that the asset managers we appoint act consistently with it.

This is done through our Investment Advisor, who is responsible for engaging with investment managers regarding their voting records and level of engagement with the underlying investments, where this is expected to have meaningful impact. This does not include the Niche Asset Portfolio, a fund of funds investment vehicle managed by Cambridge Associates that invests in both liquid and illiquid investments, where we monitor their approach directly.

In addition, our Investment Advisor has been a signatory to the UN Principles for Responsible Investment since 2011 and they are a signatory to the UK 2020 UK Stewardship Code. They are also a member of a range of sustainable investment organisations, these are noted below.





NET ZERO ASSET MANAGERS INITIATIVE





#### **Engagement beliefs**

The development of engagement beliefs is an important Trustee responsibility, however the Trustee also recognises that they have limited direct influence on investment decisions of the relevant persons that could, per se, affect global sustainability and economic security. The Trustee also recognise that their asset managers are ina position to exert significant influence on the companies in which they invest. In this regard, the Trustee expects their appointed asset managers to be responsible investors.

The Trustee monitors the voting and engagement activity of all the asset managers, and, alongside their Investment Adviser, challenge their activity. The Trustee is comfortable that the Investment Adviser's core beliefs are consistent with our own.

The beliefs driving the Investment Adviser's approach to engagement are as follows:

#### Quality over quantity

• The Investment Advisor is interested in a few meaningful quality engagements, with strong reporting (rather than, being interested in the quantity of votes). They want managers to prioritise the highest sustainability impacts in their portfolios

#### Long-term

• The Investment Advisor encourages underlying managers to form long-term relationships with companies. Successful stewardship can take many months, maybe even years

#### Real world impact

• The Investment Advisor is interested in engagement on topics that contribute to positive real-world sustainability impact (such as reduction in absolute carbon emissions)

#### Transparency

• Some engagement, perhaps even most engagement, will be unsuccessful. The Investment Advisor is realistic, and they prefer transparency from managers

#### Collaboration

 Engagement is more efficient when managers collaborate – not just for the managers, but for the companies too (who will field fewer, but higher conviction, engagements from their investors). The Investment Advisor encourages underlying managers to participate in collaborative initiatives, such as Climate Action 100+

#### Innovation

 The Investment Advisor welcomes innovation, for example, third-party tools to assess a company's conviction on sustainability topics

#### Integrated

• The Investment Advisor is interested in how (if at all) stewardship contributes to the investment thesis and whether managers link their stewardship to other engagement activity (for example, policy engagement)

#### Manager selection and monitoring

When selecting investment managers, the Trustee and their Investment Advisor scrutinise the stewardship, voting and engagement policies. Activities of investment managers are assessed before the initial investment to ensure they align with our Stewardship Policy. The Investment Advisor monitors our investment managers on an ongoing basis; ensuring their activities align with our Stewardship Policy and engaging with our investment managers to help them improve their stewardship approach.

Assisted by the Investment Adviser, the Trustee plans to engage with the asset managers on a regular basis to ensure that the managers are meeting their targets, as well as making further advancements.

The Trustee monitors voting and engagement activity of our investment managers and challenges their activity through the Investment Advisor. We categorise our managers according to how material voting and engagement is in their mandate, focusing efforts on managers where voting and engagement is material.

The Group also invests in a Niche Asset Portfolio. Most of the strategies in this portfolio are Private Market investments and own controlling stakes in the underlying businesses, meaning that stewardship and engagement is evidenced in a much broader way than in the public sphere. A critical means of value creation for many private strategies is (for example) ensuring that each business has the best governance possible – dictating and controlling the policies and make up of senior leadership (as opposed to indirect influence through voting). Engagement is, therefore, highly relevant in some cases and we include some examples in the relevant section of this report.

More information on the Niche Asset Portfolio is provided in Section 4.

# Compliance statement with our Responsible Investment and Stewardship Policy

To the best of our knowledge, we have complied with our Stewardship Policy.

# 2. Voting Activity

The Shareholder Rights Directive (SRD II) and the UK Stewardship Code 2020 both emphasise the importance of institutional investors and asset managers engaging with the companies in which they invest. They stress the importance of exercising shareholder voting rights effectively. Voting only applies to equities held by the Group and given the use of pooled funds, there is limited scope for the Trustee to directly influence voting. Voting is carried out by the investment managers on behalf of the Trustee.

# 2.1. How did our managers vote?

The tables below provide a summary of the voting activity undertaken by our managers during the year. The managers presented in this report represent c16% of the Scheme or c.45% of the Scheme's Investment Portfolio as at 31 March 2025 (i.e. excluding the LDI and Niche Assets Portfolio).

Note: All investment managers that the Group invests with, directly or indirectly, are subject to the Group's engagement policy and monitored accordingly. The managers included in this section denote those where voting and engagement are seen as material aspects of their investment process, rather than necessarily those investments we have the largest exposure to. In some cases, aspects of a manager's voting activity may not be included in this document; where we have concerns that public disclosure prohibit the investment strategy of the Group.

#### BlackRock

	Manager response
Number of meetings the manager was eligible to vote at over the year	94
Number of resolutions the manager was eligible to vote on over the year	828
% of eligible resolutions the manager voted on	100%
% of votes with management	90%
% of votes against management	24%
% of resolutions the manager abstained from	0%

Notes: Comment: Figures may not total 100% due to a variety of reasons, such as lack of management recommendation, scenarios where an agenda has been split voted, multiple ballots for the same meeting were voted differing ways, or a vote of 'Abstain' is also considered a vote against management.

## **Egerton Capital**

	Manager response
Number of meetings the manager was eligible to vote at over the year	35
Number of resolutions the manager was eligible to vote on over the year	585
% of eligible resolutions the manager voted on	96%
% of votes with management	95%
% of votes against management	4%
% of resolutions the manager abstained from	1%

## Kadensa

	Manager response
Number of meetings the manager was eligible to vote at over the year	119
Number of resolutions the manager was eligible to vote on over the year	872
% of eligible resolutions the manager voted on	100%
% of votes with management	85%
% of votes against management	15%
% of resolutions the manager abstained from	0%

# MI Metropolis

	Manager response
Number of meetings the manager was eligible to vote at over the year	3
Number of resolutions the manager was eligible to vote on over the year	41
% of eligible resolutions the manager voted on	90%
% of votes with management	100%
% of votes against management	0%
% of resolutions the manager abstained from	0%

Notes: Period covered: 01/01/2025-31/03/2025.

#### Ruffer

	Manager response
Number of meetings the manager was eligible to vote at over the year	72
Number of resolutions the manager was eligible to vote on over the year	1,173
% of eligible resolutions the manager voted on	98%
% of votes with management	97%
% of votes against management	3%
% of resolutions the manager abstained from	0%

## Sands

	Manager response
Number of meetings the manager was eligible to vote at over the year	68
Number of resolutions the manager was eligible to vote on over the year	547
% of eligible resolutions the manager voted on	100
% of votes with management	96%
% of votes against management	3%
% of resolutions the manager abstained from	1%

# 2.2. Use of proxy voting services

Proxy voting services are specialist firms that provide an outsourced voting service. Some investment managers choose to use these services (rather than vote themselves). The reasons for using proxy voting services could include:

- The investment manager lacks the resource to research each vote and submit votes
- The investment manager wants to follow a recognised code of practice and the proxy voting service is an easy way to implement this

Using a proxy voting service does not necessarily mean that voting is done poorly. In fact, many professional proxy voting services are able to devote significant resource to researching AGM motions and are able to follow best practice guides like the Financial Reporting Council's (FRC) Stewardship Code.

We recognise that by having a suitable Stewardship Policy in place and using our Investment Advisor to monitor voting activity, investment managers can create more engagement over time; particularly smaller, more boutique managers with less in-house expertise and resource.

The table below outlines the use of proxy voting services by the Group's investment managers where voting is deemed to be of material importance.

Manager	Use of proxy voting service
BlackRock	ISS and Glass Lewis
Egerton Capital	Utilise Proxy Edge to cast votes
Kadensa	ISS
MI Metropolis	ISS
Ruffer	ISS
Sands	ISS, Glass Lewis and SES for India holdings

# 2.3. Examples of significant votes

When collating voting statistics for our managers, we also asked our managers to provide examples of significant votes cast. The tables below outline a sample of responses received.

#### BlackRock

Company Name	Boeing	Caesars Entertainment
Date of vote	17 May 2024	11 June 2024
Summary of the resolution	<ol> <li>Executive Compensation</li> <li>Report on GHG emissions</li> </ol>	Amend Omnibus Stock Plan
How the manager voted	1. Against 2. For	Against
Where the manager voted against management, did the manager communicate their intent ahead of the vote	Not provided	Not provided
Voting rationale	1. Failure to perform and appropriately align incentives 2. Key to assessing environmental risk and technological obsolescence risk as light weighting is key to fuel efficiency and customer cost containment initiatives	The change to equity incentive program being unwarranted given management and equity performance
Vote outcome	1. For 2. Against	For

## **Egerton Capital**

Company Name	Amazon	Canadian National Railway
Date of vote	May 2024	April 2024
Summary of the resolution	Request additional reporting on stakeholder impacts (including climate goals, renewable energy transition & employee upskilling programs)	Accept Canadian National Railway Company's Climate Action Plan
How the manager voted	For shareholder proposal (against management recommendation)	For management proposal
Where the manager voted against management, did the manager communicate their intent ahead of the vote	No	Not provided
Voting rationale	Not provided	Not provided
Vote outcome	Failed	Passed

## Kadensa

Company Name	Eli Lily and Co	Microsoft Corporation
Date of vote	2 May 2024	10 December 2024
Summary of the resolution	Report on effectiveness of DEI efforts	Report on risks of operating in countries with significant human rights concerns
How the manager voted	For	For
Where the manager voted against management, did the manager communicate their intent ahead of the vote	No	No
Voting rationale	Policy to vote inline with proxy adviser recommendation	Policy to vote inline with proxy adviser recommendation
Vote outcome	Not provided	Not provided

# MI Metropolis

Company Name	Visa Inc.
Date of vote	29 January 2025
Summary of the resolution	Report on Lobbying Payments and Policy
How the manager voted	Against proposal
Where the manager voted against	The voting decision was communicated to
management, did the manager	management either before or after the meeting
communicate their intent ahead of the vote	
Voting rationale	On the 22 January 2025, a call was held with the company to discuss the proposal which ISS initially advised voting against management. Visa will be expanding disclosures regarding lobbying activities by U.S. trade associations of which Visa is a member. Specifically, in addition to disclosing the Company's membership in any U.S. trade association, where the annual membership cost is \$25,000 or higher, Visa will disclose annually the aggregate amount of subscription fees Visa paid to these organizations which are attributed to federal lobbying activities. Visa will also disclose the annual total of U.S. federal advocacy (lobbying) expenditures. The manager agreed that these measures are an improvement on Visa's disclosure and do not find it necessary to vote in favour of a proposal for further disclosure
Vote outcome	Not approved

## Ruffer

Company Name	ExxonMobil	Bank of America
Date of vote	29 May 2024	24 April 2024
Summary of the resolution	Request a report on median gender/ racial pay gap	Request a report on clean energy supply financing ratio
How the manager voted	For	Against
Where the manager voted against management, did the manager communicate their intent ahead of the vote	No	No
Voting rationale	The manager believes publishing the unadjusted pay gap statistic could increase accountability for diversity, inclusion and equity may provide shareholders with useful information about how effectively management is assessing and mitigating risks related to its employees. Median and adjusted gender/ethnicity/disability pay gap reporting is best practice and is a regulatory requirement in the UK.	The manager believes Bank of America is committed to its Net Zero targets and provides much of the necessary data to support this. While the manager supports enhanced disclosures more broadly, the proponent's required ratio is already available via a third-party (Bloomberg). Hence, in support of greater uniformity within the responsible investing space, the manager feels a vote against this proposal was the best option rather than company itself calculating this ratio with a possibly varying methodology.
Vote outcome	Failed	Failed

## Sands

Company Name	Dino Polska SA	WEG SA
Date of vote	June 2024	April 2024
Summary of the resolution	Approve Remuneration Policy	Elect Directors
How the manager voted	Against	Against
Where the manager voted against management, did the manager communicate their intent ahead of the vote	No	No
Voting rationale	ISS is recommending the manager votes against management's proposed renumeration report, because it doesn't disclose any of the key performance indicators (KPIs) for senior managers.	The manager would prefer the chance to vote individually for each nominee, and does not support the bundled election.
Vote outcome	Pass	Pass

# 3. Engagement Activity

Engagement is considered to be purposeful dialogue with a specific and targeted objective to achieve positive change in the interests of beneficiaries, thereby a key action required for delivering good stewardship. The Trustee favours active engagement, as opposed to disinvestment or exclusions practices. Through engagement, asset managers can build relationships with the companies in which they invest, helping to steward companies on a range of topics, including sustainability.

The tables below provide examples of engagement activity of the Group's investment managers where engagement should be a material activity in the management of the assets.

#### **Blackrock**

Key points	Engagement activity
Engagement Theme: Climate Change Industry: Metals  Outcome: Improved water usage and carbon emissions through higher quality materials	The company is a leading specialty metals producer servicing primarily the commercial aerospace market. It has pursued multi-year transformation through the exit of low quality, margin dilutive, carbon intensive, commodity steel business to higher quality specialty titanium aerospace business. The manager has successfully worked with management to improve business mix, quality and cost, which in turn has improved water usage, carbon emissions, health and safety standardstranslating to an improved MSCI rating of A and material value creation from enhanced margins, top line growth and business durability

#### Egerton

**Key points** 

Engagement Theme: Climate Change	Egerton engaged with the company on their plans to develop one of the most ambitious carbon capture and storage (CCS) facilities in the world. The group has launched one of the most
Industry: Energy	ambitious greenhouse gas reduction initiatives in the oil and gas sector, aiming to reduce greenhouse gas emissions to net zero by 2050 (and by 35% by 2035).
Outcome:	
Whilst the company has made some progress in conducting feasibility studies and geological surveys, Egerton would like to see further progress made, recognising that delays in the provision of government subsidies for the scheme has been an issue.	At numerous meetings, Egerton has emphasised to the company that it would like to see significant progress made towards achieving these goals. Not only would this reduce the company's carbon footprint, but this could make these companies preferred suppliers of lower emission oil to meet the world's needs for use in the manufacturer of products/ as a transportation fuel.

**Engagement activity** 

#### Gresham

# Key points Engagement Theme: Climate Crisis Industry: Chemicals Outcome: The company announced a new Engage As the larger restructation in the leading perspect of the perspect of the leading per

- The company announced a new greenhouse gas emission goal as part of their Sustainability Growth Platform
- The company has committed to reduce absolute carbon emissions by 20% by 2030

#### **Engagement activity**

As the largest creditor, GoldenTree played a lead role in the restructuring to effectuate positive environmental changes for a leading global chemical company. From a governance perspective, GoldenTree drove the selection committee for the new board, which they reconstituted with directors that had significant industry experience and with whom they had successfully partnered in past restructurings. This provided for a better alignment of interests and improved strategic execution

The company set sustainability goals focused on value creation that include minimising climate impact throughout its business lifecycle and enhancing worker safety and well-being

#### Kadensa

Key points	Engagement activity
Engagement Theme:	Kadensa has engaged with the company with an
Climate Crisis	aim to improve their ESG practices with a particular focus around (i) packaging material and waste; (ii) water stress; and (iii) health/nutrition
Industry:	(high sugar content drinks)
Discretionary	The company has shared targets on plastics recycling (well developed in Japan and Europe,
Outcome:	greatly lags in Southeast Asia), and water reduction
Company has committed to targets to improve recycling and reduce water usage	targets for 2030, and has provided updated metrics on a semi-annual basis. Kadensa will continue to engage and track progress

#### **MI Metropolis**

**Key points** 

#### During 2024 Metropolis participated in a collaboration investor **Engagement Theme: Human Rights** coalition co-ordinated by Rathbones Group called Votes Against Slavery – comprising 154 investors with £2 trillion in **Industry:** assets under management – which seeks to target 126 AIM Mining companies and 32 FTSE 350 companies who they believe are not complaint with existing modern slavery legislation to **Outcome:** urge them to achieve compliance. Metropolis acted as a During 2024 32 FTSE 350 signatory to the letters sent to the FTSE 350 companies. This companies were written to, 28 engagement is aligned with Metropolis's definition of engagement encouraging change at an individual issuer level are now fully compliant, 2 have to address system risk (labour rights). Metropolis conducts committed to make changes modern slavery due diligence on investee companies prior to and 2 failed to engage. investment and continues to monitor them if they enter the portfolio. Metropolis has not set a formal objective for this investor collaboration but is satisfied with the progress made and will continue to monitor.

**Engagement activity** 

#### Ruffer

#### **Key points Engagement activity** Ruffer had a meeting with the Airline company to discuss **Engagement Theme: Climate Crisis** their use of sustainable aviation fuel. The shortage of sustainable aviation fuel and the cost premium – coupled Industry: with upcoming regulation – raise significant risks to the value **Airline** of the assets and equally significant opportunities to take a leadership position. In addition to this, Ruffer asked for an **Outcome:** update on the validation of the company's targets by SBTi. • On SBTi, the company confirmed that it had formally submitted its targets, but the validation process was slow-moving. • On sustainable aviation fuel, Ruffer continue to be impressed by the company's approach and emission reductions more broadly and think the company is well placed to reinforce its competitive advantage

#### Wellington

Key points	Engagement activity
Engagement Theme: Climate Crisis	Wellington engaged with the Ministry of Finance of a Latin American country to assess progress as it relates to key climate transition challenges and opportunities. Energy
Industry: Sovereign	generation is the primary driver to the country's greenhouse gas emissions and, in recent years, the country has increased solar and wind energy capacity, however underdeveloped transmission infrastructure has been unable to keep up with the pace of energy development. As such, large quantities of renewable energy does not make it to the grid.
Outcome:  • Wellington learnt that the country is undertaking a project to improve power transmission lines and correct this issue funded in part by green credits for the financing	
of environmental projects	

#### 4. Niche Assets Portfolio

The Niche Asset Portfolio is a fund of funds investment vehicle, managed by Cambridge Associates. The manager invests in both liquid and illiquid investments:

- Some liquid managers may invest directly in listed securities
- Illiquid managers invest in private companies, while a number do not invest in companies

We have provided the relevant information for the funds that invest in listed equities.

# 4.1. How did our managers vote?

The Niche Assets Portfolio, previously held an investment in ARCM IV, however, this is no longer held as at 31 March 2025. Therefore, there are no voting statistics for the remaining underlying investments.

# 4.2. Private market (illiquid) investments – engagement example

#### **General Atlantic**

Key points	Engagement activity
Engagement Theme:	The Manager identified a GHG emissions reporting opportunity for a Portfolio Company. The Manager's Sustainability Team
Environmental Impact	delivered carbon accounting webinars and introduced the Portfolio Company to a carbon accounting software provider. The Portfolio Company has now started measuring its carbon emissions, enabling it to better respond to stakeholder inquiries and prepare for future regulatory or customer-driven requirements.
Outcome:	
The Portfolio Company started measuring its GHG emissions	

# Independent auditors' statement about contributions to the Group Trustee of E.ON UK Group of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme

# Statement about contributions

#### **Opinion**

In our opinion, the contributions required by the schedules of contributions for the Group year ended 31 March 2025 as reported in E.ON UK Group of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme's summary of contributions have, in all material respects, been paid in accordance with the schedules of contributions certified by the Group actuary on 28 March 2024 and 20 February 2025.

We have examined E.ON UK Group of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme's summary of contributions for the Group year ended 31 March 2025 which is set out on the following page.

#### **Basis for opinion**

Our examination involves obtaining evidence sufficient to give reasonable assurance that contributions reported in the summary of contributions have, in all material respects, been paid in accordance with the relevant requirements. This includes an examination, on a test basis, of evidence relevant to the amounts of contributions payable to the Group under the schedules of contributions, and the timing of those payments.

#### Responsibilities for the statement about contributions

#### **Responsibilities of the Group Trustee in respect of contributions**

As explained more fully in the statement of Group Trustee's responsibilities, the Group's Group Trustee is responsible for preparing, and from time to time reviewing and if necessary revising, a schedule of contributions and for monitoring whether contributions are made to the Group by employers in accordance with relevant requirements.

#### Auditors' responsibilities in respect of the statement about contributions

It is our responsibility to provide a statement about contributions and to report our opinion to you.

#### Use of this report

This report, including the opinion, has been prepared for and only for the Group Trustee as a body in accordance with section 41 of the Pensions Act 1995 and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving this opinion, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this report is shown or into whose hands it may come save where expressly agreed by our prior consent in writing.

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Chartered Accountants and Statutory Auditors Leeds

## **SUMMARY OF CONTRIBUTIONS PAYABLE IN THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2025**

During the year the contributions required by the schedules of contributions for the Group year ended 31 March 2025 were as follows:

	Employees	Employers	Total
	£ million	£ million	£ million
Required by the schedules of contributions			
Normal contributions – Defined Benefit*	0.7	20.7	21.4
Total as reported on by Group auditors	0.7	20.7	21.4
Other contributions payable			
Early retirements	-	2.2	2.2
Supplementary pensions funding	-	0.1	0.1
Rule 29 contributions	-	0.1	0.1
AVCs	0.2	0.4	0.6
Total	0.9	23.5	24.4

<sup>\*</sup>Under salary sacrifice arrangements, £4.0m of contributions were met by the Employer rather than the Members and are included in the £20.7m above.

Approved by and signed on behalf of the Group Trustees on 6 August 2025:

Martine Trouard-Riolle Gary Marsh
On behalf of Capital Cranfield Director
Pension Trustees Limited - Chair of the Group Trustees

# Independent auditors' report to the Group Trustee of E.ON UK Group of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme

## Report on the audit of the financial statements

## **Opinion**

In our opinion, E.ON UK Group of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme's financial statements:

- show a true and fair view of the financial transactions of the Group during the year ended 31 March 2025, and of the amount and disposition at that date of its assets and liabilities, other than liabilities to pay pensions and benefits after the end of the year;
- have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice (United Kingdom Accounting Standards comprising FRS 102 "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland", and applicable law); and
- contain the information specified in Regulation 3A of the Occupational Pension Schemes (Requirement to obtain Audited Accounts and a Statement from the Auditor) Regulations 1996.

We have audited the financial statements, included within the Annual Report and Financial Statements, which comprise: the Statement of Net Assets Available for Benefits as at 31 March 2025; the Fund Account for the year then ended; and the notes to the financial statements, which include a description of the significant accounting policies.

#### **Basis for opinion**

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) ("ISAs (UK)") and applicable law. Our responsibilities under ISAs (UK) are further described in the Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

#### Independence

We remained independent of the Group in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK, which includes the FRC's Ethical Standard, as applicable to other entities of public interest, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements.

To the best of our knowledge and belief, we declare that non-audit services prohibited by the FRC's Ethical Standard were not provided to, or in respect of, the Group.

We have provided no non-audit services to the Group in the period under audit.

## Conclusions relating to going concern

Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the Group Trustee's use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate.

However, because not all future events or conditions can be predicted, this conclusion is not a guarantee as to the Group's ability to continue as a going concern.

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the Group Trustee with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.

#### Reporting on other information

The other information comprises all of the information in the Annual Report and Financial Statements other than the financial statements, our auditors' report thereon and our auditors' statement about contributions. The Group Trustee is responsible for the other information. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion or any form of assurance thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify an apparent material inconsistency or material misstatement, we are required to perform procedures to conclude whether there is a material misstatement of the financial statements or a material misstatement of the other information. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report based on these responsibilities.

#### Responsibilities for the financial statements and the audit

#### Responsibilities of the Group Trustee for the financial statements

As explained more fully in the statement of Group Trustee's responsibilities, the Group Trustee is responsible for ensuring that the financial statements are prepared in accordance with the applicable framework and for being satisfied that they show a true and fair view. The Group Trustee is also responsible for such internal control as it determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In the preparation of the financial statements, the Group Trustee is responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the Group Trustee either intends to wind up the Group, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

#### Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

Irregularities, including fraud, are instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. We design procedures in line with our responsibilities, outlined above, to detect material misstatements in respect of irregularities, including fraud. The extent to which our procedures are capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud, is detailed below.

Based on our understanding of the Group and its environment, we identified that the principal risks of non-compliance with laws and regulations related to the administration of the Group in accordance with the Pensions Acts 1995 and 2004 and regulations made under them, and codes of practice issued by the Pensions Regulator; and we considered the extent to which non-compliance might have a material effect on the financial statements. We also considered the direct impact of these laws and regulations on the financial statements. We evaluated incentives and opportunities for fraudulent manipulation of the financial statements, including the risk of override of controls, by the Group Trustee and those responsible for, or involved in, the preparation of the underlying accounting records and financial statements, and determined that the principal risks were related to posting inappropriate journals to conceal misappropriation of assets. Audit procedures performed by the engagement team included:

- Testing journal entries where we identified particular fraud risk criteria.
- Obtaining independent confirmations of material investment valuations and cash balances at the year end.

- Reviewing meeting minutes, any correspondence with the Pensions Regulator, and significant contracts and agreements.
- Holding discussions with the Group Trustee to identify significant or unusual transactions and known or suspected instances of fraud or non-compliance with applicable laws and regulations.
- Assessing financial statement disclosures, and agreeing these to supporting evidence, for compliance with the Pensions Acts 1995 and 2004 and regulations made under them.

There are inherent limitations in the audit procedures described above. We are less likely to become aware of instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations that are not closely related to events and transactions reflected in the financial statements. Also, the risk of not detecting a material misstatement due to fraud is higher than the risk of not detecting one resulting from error, as fraud may involve deliberate concealment by, for example, forgery or intentional misrepresentations, or through collusion.

A further description of our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements is located on the FRC's website at: www.frc.org.uk/auditorsresponsibilities. This description forms part of our auditors' report.

#### Use of this report

This report, including the opinion, has been prepared for and only for the Group Trustee as a body in accordance with section 41 of the Pensions Act 1995 and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving this opinion, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this report is shown or into whose hands it may come save where expressly agreed by our prior consent in writing.

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Chartered Accountants and Statutory Auditors Leeds

## **FUND ACCOUNT**

For the year ended 31 March 2025

	Note	2025	2024
		£million	£million
Contributions and benefits			
Employer contributions	4	23.5	21.5
Employee contributions	4	0.9	0.4
Total contributions		24.4	21.9
Transfers in	5	-	225.2
		24.4	247.1
Benefits paid or payable	6	(210.3)	(206.6)
Payments to and on account of leavers	7	(3.0)	(2.4)
PPF and other levies	8	(0.2)	(0.2)
Administrative expenses	9	(2.7)	(3.3)
		(216.2)	(212.5)
Net (withdrawals) / additions from dealings with members		(191.8)	34.6
Returns on investments			
Investment income	10	17.7	11.3
Change in market value of investments	11	(154.4)	(44.1)
Investment management expenses	17	(1.4)	(1.3)
Net returns on investments		(138.1)	(34.1)
Net (decrease) / increase in the fund		(329.9)	0.5
Opening net assets		3,299.1	3,298.6
Closing net assets		2,969.2	3,299.1

The notes on pages 43 to 55 form part of these Financial Statements.

## STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS AVAILABLE FOR BENEFITS

As at 31 March 2025

	Note	2025	2024
		£million	£million
Investment assets			
Pooled investment vehicles	12	2,924.8	3,277.7
AVC investments	13	9.0	8.7
Cash	14	0.4	5.4
Other investment balances	14	31.3	-
		2,965.5	3,291.8
Total net investments		2,965.5	3,291.8
Current assets	20	5.8	10.0
Current liabilities	21	(2.1)	(2.7)
Total net assets available for benefits		2,969.2	3,299.1

The Financial Statements summarise the transactions of the Group and deal with the net assets available for benefits at the disposal of the Group Trustees. They do not take account of obligations to pay pensions and benefits which fall due after the end of the Scheme year. The actuarial position of the Group, which does take account of such obligations, is dealt with in the report on Actuarial Liabilities on pages 15 to 16 of this Annual Report and these Financial Statements should be read in conjunction with this report. The notes on pages 43 to 55 form part of these Financial Statements.

The Financial Statements on pages 41 to 55 were approved by the Group Trustees on 6 August 2025.

Approved by and signed on behalf of the Group Trustees:

Martine Trouard-Riolle Gary Marsh
On behalf of Capital Cranfield Director
Pension Trustees Limited - Chair of the Group Trustees

## **Notes to the Financial Statements**

Year ended 31 March 2025

## 1. Basis of preparation of the financial statements

The individual financial statements of E.ON UK Group of the Electricity Supply Pension Scheme have been prepared in accordance with the Occupational Pension Schemes (Requirement to obtain Audited Accounts and a Statement from the Auditor) Regulations 1996, Financial Reporting Standard (FRS) 102 - The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland issued by the Financial Reporting Council ("FRS 102") and the guidance set out in the Statement of Recommended Practice "Financial Reports of Pension Schemes" (Revised June 2018) ("the SORP").

#### 2. Identification of the financial statements

The Group is established as a trust under English law. The ESPS is a registered pension scheme under Chapter 2, Part 4 of the Finance Act 2004. This means that contributions by the Employers are normally eligible for tax relief, and income and capital gains earned by the Group are generally tax exempt. The address for enquiries to the Group is Broadstone, 2 Rye Hill Office Park, Birmingham Road, Coventry, CV5 9AB.

## 3. Summary of material accounting policies

The material accounting policies applied in the preparation of these Financial Statements are set out below. These policies have been consistently applied to all years presented, unless otherwise stated.

#### Currency

The Group's functional currency and presentational currency is pounds sterling (GBP).

Assets and liabilities in foreign currency are expressed in sterling at the rates of exchange ruling at the year end. Foreign currency transactions are translated into sterling at the spot exchange rate at the date of the transaction.

Gains and losses arising on conversion or translation are dealt with as part of the change in market value of investments.

#### **Contributions**

Normal and additional voluntary contributions, both from employees and employers (including salary sacrifice), are generally accounted for on an accruals basis in the payroll period to which they relate. In the case of member contributions this is when deducted from pay.

Employers' Early Retirement contributions, Rule 29 and Supplementary pensions funding contributions are accounted for in accordance with the agreement under which they are paid, or in the absence of such agreement, when received.

Employers' deficit funding contributions are accounted for on the due dates set out in the Schedule of Contributions, or on receipt if earlier, with the agreement of the Employer and Group Trustees.

#### Transfers to and from the Group

Transfer values represent the capital sums either receivable in respect of members from other pension plans of previous employers or payable to the pension plans of new employers for members who have left the Group. They are accounted for on an accruals basis on the date the trustees of the receiving plan accept the liability. In the case of individual transfers, this is normally when payment of the transfer value is made.

#### Benefits and payments to and on account of leavers

Pensions in payment are accounted for in the period to which they relate.

Where members can choose whether to take their benefits as a full pension or as a lump sum with reduced pension, retirement benefits are accounted for on an accruals basis on the later date of retirement and the date the option is exercised.

Other benefits are accounted for on an accruals basis on the date of retirement or death as appropriate. Refunds and opt-outs are accounted for when the Group Trustees are notified of the members' decision to leave the Group.

Where the Group Trustees agree or are required to settle tax liabilities on behalf of a member (such as where lifetime or annual allowances are exceeded) with a consequent reduction in that member's benefits receivable from the Scheme, any tax liability due is accounted for on the same basis as the event giving rise to the tax liability and shown separately within benefits.

#### Administrative and other expenses

Administrative expenses, including the PPF and other levies, are accounted for on an accruals basis.

#### Investment income and expenditure

Income from any pooled investment vehicles which distribute income is accounted for on an accruals basis on the date stocks are quoted ex-dividend, or in the case of unquoted instruments, when the dividend is declared.

Other interest on cash and short term deposits and income from other investments are accounted for on an accruals basis.

Investment income includes withholding taxes. Withholding taxes is accrued on the same basis as investment income. Where withholding tax is not recoverable, this is shown as a separate expense within investment income.

The change in market value of investments during the year comprises all increases and decreases in market value of investments held at any time during the year, including profits and losses realised on sales of investments and unrealised changes in market value. In the case of pooled investment vehicles which are accumulation funds, where income is reinvested within the fund without issue of further units, change in market value also includes such income.

Transaction costs are included in the cost of purchases and sale proceeds. Transaction costs include costs charged directly to the Group such as fees, commissions, stamp duty and other fees. Other investment management expenses are accounted for on an accruals basis and shown separately within investment returns.

#### Valuation and classification of investments

Investment assets and liabilities are included in the Financial Statements at fair value. Where separate bid and offer prices are available, the bid price is used for investment assets and the offer price for investment liabilities. Otherwise, the closing single price, single dealing price or most recent transaction price is used.

Where quoted and other unit prices are not available, the Group Trustees adopt valuation techniques appropriate to the class of investment. Details of the valuation techniques and principal assumptions are given in the Notes to the Financial Statements where used.

The methods of determining fair value for the principal classes of investments are:

- Certain pooled investment vehicles, which are traded on an active market, are included at the quoted price, which is normally the bid price;
- Unitised pooled investment vehicles, which are not traded on an active market, but where the manager is able
  to demonstrate that they are priced daily, weekly or at each month end, and are actually traded on
  substantially all pricing days are included at the last price provided by the manager at or before the year end;
- The value of other pooled investment vehicles which are unquoted or not actively traded on a quoted market
  is estimated by the Group Trustees. Where the value of the pooled investment vehicle is primarily driven by
  fair value of its underlying assets, the net asset value advised by the fund manager is normally considered a
  suitable approximation to fair value unless there are restrictions or other factors which prevent realisation at
  that value, in which case adjustments are made;
- The Group holds some historic annuity policies in the name of the Group Trustees. Given the levels involved, these annuity policies have been excluded from the financial statements on the grounds of materiality.

#### Critical accounting judgements and estimation uncertainty

Estimates and judgements are continually evaluated and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances.

#### **Critical accounting judgements**

The Group Trustees have not had to make any critical judgements in applying the accounting policies.

#### Key accounting estimates and assumptions

The Group Trustees make estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. For the Group, the Group Trustees believe the only estimates and assumptions that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amount of assets and liabilities within the next financial year are related to the valuation of the Group's investments and, in particular, those classified in Level 3 of the fair-value hierarchy. Explanation of the key assumptions underpinning the valuation of investments are included within note 18.

## 4. Contributions

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Employers		
Normal	16.7	13.5
Salary sacrifice*	4.0	3.6
Salary sacrifice – AVC**	0.4	0.2
Special		
Early retirement	2.2	3.9
Supplementary pensions funding***	0.1	0.2
Rule 29	0.1	0.1
Employees		
Normal	0.7	-
AVCs	0.2	0.4
	24.4	21.9

<sup>\*</sup>Under the salary sacrifice arrangement, £4.0m (2024: £3.6m) of contributions were met by the employer rather than the employees.

## 5. Transfers in

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Transfer values received from other pension arrangements:		
Intra-scheme transfers		
Bulk transfers	-	225.2

The assets and liabilities of the Npower Group of the ESPS transferred in to the E.ON UK Group through a transfer of ownership of assets and liabilities as at 31 March 2024.

## 6. Benefits paid or payable

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Pensions	197.7	195.1
Lump sum retirement benefits and commutations	11.3	10.4
Purchase of annuities on retirement (AVCs)	0.8	0.5
Lump sum death benefits (in service)	0.3	0.2
Lump sum death benefits (in retirement)	0.1	0.2
Taxation where annual or lifetime allowance exceeded	0.1	0.2
	210.3	206.6

Taxation arising on benefits paid or payable is in respect of members whose benefits exceeded the lifetime or annual allowance and who elected to take lower benefits from the Group in exchange for the Group settling their tax liability.

<sup>\*\*</sup>Under the salary sacrifice arrangement, £0.4m (2024: £0.2m) of additional voluntary contributions were met by the employer rather than the employees.

<sup>\*\*\*</sup>Supplementary pensions funding represents Employer contributions to grant additional benefits on early retirement including Rule 32 payments (grant of special terms).

## 7. Payments to and on account of leavers

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Transfer values paid to other pension arrangements:		
Individual transfers	3.0	2.3
Individual transfers – AVCs	-	0.1
	3.0	2.4

## 8. PPF and other levies

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Pensions Protection Fund (PPF) levy	0.1	0.1
Pensions Regulator levy	0.1	0.1
	0.2	0.2

## 9. Administrative expenses

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Actuarial	0.6	1.3
Administration	1.1	1.1
Audit	0.1	0.1
Communications	-	0.1
Covenant assessment advice	-	0.1
Share of ESPS administration	0.2	0.1
Legal	0.1	0.2
Other professional fees	0.3	0.1
Support and other costs	0.3	0.2
	2.7	3.3

Other than those shown above, all administrative expenses incurred by the Group, and not directly related to the investment management of the securities, were met by the Employers.

## 10. Investment income

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Income from pooled investment vehicles	17.5	10.0
Other	0.2	1.3
	17.7	11.3

## 11. Reconciliation of net investments

	Opening		Sales	Change in	
	value	Purchases	proceeds	market value	Closing value
	£million	£million	£million	£million	£million
Pooled investment vehicles	3,277.7	976.3	(1,173.3)	(155.9)	2,924.8
AVC investments	8.7	2.2	(2.6)	0.7	9.0
	3,286.4	978.5	(1,175.9)	(155.2)	2,933.8
Cash	5.4				0.4
Other investment balances	-				31.3
Total net investments	3,291.8				2,965.5

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Change in market value from reconciliation of net investments	(155.2)	(44.0)
Exchange gains / (losses)	0.8	(0.1)
	(154.4)	(44.1)

## **Investment transaction costs**

Transaction costs incurred during the year amounted to £nil (2024: £nil). Indirect costs are incurred through the bid-offer spread on pooled investment vehicles and charges made within those vehicles. It has not been possible for the Group Trustees to quantify such indirect transaction costs.

## 12. Pooled investment vehicles

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Equities	410.2	449.9
Bonds	400.5	417.5
Hedge funds	329.3	531.1
Diversified growth funds	52.7	173.6
Private equity	200.2	212.1
Liability driven investments	1,372.7	1,401.2
Cash and other liquid assets	159.2	92.3
	2,924.8	3,277.7

At 31 March 2025 and 31 March 2024 the Group held a bespoke Liability Driven Investment (LDI) portfolio. The portfolio has been included above in the pooled investment vehicles, is specifically tailored for the Group's individual requirements and there are no other investors in it.

The LDI portfolio has the following investments:

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Bonds	2,559.3	2,641.5
Swaps – net	(84.9)	(91.9)
Repurchase agreements - net	(1,068.4)	(1,129.8)
Cash and other liquid assets	(33.3)	(18.6)
	1,372.7	1,401.2

At 31 March 2025 and 31 March 2024 the Group was also the sole investor in Cambridge Associates LLC's Westwood NAP, LP fund. This fund has also been included above in the pooled investment vehicles, is specifically tailored for the Group's individual requirements and there are no other investors in it.

The Westwood NAP, LP fund has the following investments:

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Private equity	200.2	212.1

Direct transaction costs have been incurred on the sole investor arrangements of £nil (2024: £nil).

## 13. AVC Investments

The number of AVC accounts (including "frozen" accounts) as at 31 March 2025 was 308 (2024: 320). In some cases members have two or more accounts.

The aggregate amounts of AVC investments held in pooled investment vehicles are as follows:

	9.0	8.7
Standard Life Assurance	0.8	0.7
Scottish Widows	-	1.6
Prudential Assurance Society	0.5	0.3
Aviva	7.7	6.1
	£million	£million
	2025	2024

## 14. Cash and other investment balances

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Cash – sterling	-	5.3
Cash – foreign currency	0.4	0.1
Accrued interest and dividends	1.3	-
Amounts receivable from sale of investments	30.0	
Total cash and other investment balances	31.7	5.4

## 15. Employer related investments

As at 31 March 2025 and 31 March 2024 the Group had none of its assets invested directly in E.ON UK plc or its associated companies. There were also no assets (2024: £nil) invested indirectly in E.ON UK plc through pooled investment vehicles. This was in accordance with the policy of the Group Trustees.

## 16. Concentration of investments

Investments accounting for more than 5% of the net assets of the Group at either 31 March 2025 or 31 March 2024 were:

	2025	2025	2024	2024
	£million	%	£million	%
Insight LDI Active 29 Fund	1,372.7	46.2	1,397.7	42.4
Westwood NAP LP	200.2	6.7	212.1	6.4
JPM GBP Liquidity LVNAV Capital	157.0	5.3	63.7	1.9

## 17. Investment management expenses

Investment management fees for Group-specific funds, performance measurement services and investment-related fees of Group advisers are the responsibility of the Group Trustees. The Scheme Trustee negotiates the custody fees which apply to all portfolios. Investment management and custody fees for Group-specific funds are shown below.

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Administration and management	(0.4)	(0.3)
Custody and accounting	0.1	0.1
Investment advice – DB	1.7	1.4
Other	-	0.1
	1.4	1.3

## 18. Fair value of investments

The fair value of investments has been determined using the following hierarchy:

- Level 1: Unadjusted quoted price in an active market for identical instruments that the entity can access at the measurement date.
- Level 2: Inputs (other than quoted prices) that are observable for the instrument, either directly or indirectly.
- Level 3: Inputs are unobservable.

Where multiple inputs are involved in determining the fair value of an instrument, the categorisation is based on the lowest level input (i.e. highest number) that is significant.

Pooled investment vehicles which are traded regularly are generally included in level 2. Where the absence of regular trading or the unsuitability of recent transaction prices as a proxy for fair values applies, valuation techniques are adopted and the vehicles are included in level 3 as appropriate.

The value of other equities, bonds and pooled investment vehicles which are unquoted or not actively traded on a quoted market is estimated by the Group Trustees. Where the value of the pooled investment vehicle is primarily driven by fair value of its underlying assets, the net asset value advised by the fund manager is normally considered a suitable approximation to fair value unless there are restrictions or other factors which prevent realisation at that value, in which case adjustments are made. No such adjustments have been made to the valuations at 31 March 2025 or 31 March 2024.

The Group's investment assets and liabilities have been included at fair value within the categories as follows:

	Level 1 £million	Level 2 £million	Level 3 £million	2025 Total £million
Investment assets				
Pooled investment vehicles	-	2,626.5	298.3	2,924.8
AVC investments	-	9.0	-	9.0
Cash	0.4	-	-	0.4
Other investment balances	31.3	-	-	31.3
	31.7	2,635.5	298.3	2,965.5

Analysis for the prior year end is as follows:

	Level 1 £million	Level 2 £million	Level 3 £million	2024 Total £million
Investment assets				
Pooled investment vehicles	-	2,928.4	349.3	3,277.7
AVC investments	-	8.7	-	8.7
Cash	5.4	-	-	5.4
Other investment balances	-	-	-	-
	5.4	2,937.1	349.3	3,291.8

#### 19. Investment risks

Financial Reporting Standards (FRS) 102 requires the disclosure of information in relation to certain investment risks. These risks are set out by FRS 102 as follows:

**Credit risk:** this is the risk that one party to a financial instrument will cause a financial loss for the other party by failing to discharge an obligation.

Market risk: this comprises currency risk, interest rate risk and other price risk as follows:

- **Currency risk:** this is risk that fair value or future cash flows of a financial asset will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates;
- Interest rate risk: this is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial asset will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates; and
- Other price risk: this is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial asset will fluctuate because of changes in market prices (other than those arising from interest rate risk or currency risk), whether those changes are caused by factors specific to the individual financial instrument or its issuer, or factors affecting all similar financial instruments traded in the market.

The Group Trustees determine their investment strategy after taking advice from a professional investment adviser. The Group has exposure to these risks because of the investments it makes in following the investment strategy set out below. The Group Trustees manage investment risks, including credit risk and market risk, within agreed risk limits which take into account the Group's strategic investment objectives. These investment objectives and risk limits are implemented through the investment agreements in place with the Group's investment managers and monitored by the Group Trustees by regular reviews of the investment portfolio.

Further information on the Group Trustees' approach to risk management, credit and market risk is set out below. This does not include the legacy insurance policies or AVC investments as these are not considered significant to the overall investments of the Group.

The following table summarises the extent to which the various classes of investments (with the underlying assets of the LDI fund split out for the purposes of this analysis) are affected by financial risk:

	Credit risk	Market risk		2025	2024	
		Currency	Interest rate	Other price	£ million	£ million
Bonds	•	•	•	0	2,559.3	2,641.5
Pooled investment vehicles	•	•	•	•	1,552.1	1,876.5
Derivatives	•	•	•	•	(84.9)	(91.9)
Repurchase agreements	•	•	•	•	(1,068.4)	(1,129.8)
Cash and other investment assets	•	•	0	0	7.4	(4.5)
Total					2,965.5	3,291.8

In the above table, the risk noted effect the asset class [lackbreak] significantly, [lackbreak] partially or [lackbreak] hardly/not at all.

#### **Investment Strategy**

The investment objective of the Group is to maintain a portfolio of suitable assets of appropriate liquidity which will generate investment returns to meet, together with future contributions, the benefits payable under the Trust Deed and Rules as they fall due.

The Group Trustees set the investment strategy taking into account considerations such as the strength of the Employer covenant, the long term liabilities and the funding agreed with the Employer. The investment strategy is set out in the Group's Statement of Investment Principles ("SIP").

The current strategy is to hold a portion of the assets (approximately 50% at the year-end) in investments that move in line with the long-term liabilities of the Group. This is referred to as LDI and comprises UK and overseas government and corporate bonds and interest rate swaps, the purpose of which is to hedge against the impact interest rate movement on long term liabilities.

The remaining assets are held in return seeking investments comprising UK and overseas equities, equity futures, investment property, hedge funds and private equity.

#### **Credit Risk**

Direct credit risk arising from pooled investment vehicles is mitigated by the underlying assets of the pooled arrangements being ring-fenced from the pooled manager, the regulatory environments in which the pooled managers operate and diversification of the investments amongst a number of pooled arrangements. The Group Trustees carry out due diligence checks on the appointment of new pooled investment managers and on an ongoing basis monitor any changes to the operating environment of the pooled manager. Pooled investment arrangements used by the Group comprise unit linked insurance contracts and authorised unit trusts.

A summary of pooled investment vehicles by type of arrangement is as follows:

Type of arrangement		Restated*
	2025	2024
	£m	£m
Unit-linked insurance contracts	-	31.4
Open-ended investment companies	640.7	773.8
Shares of limited liability partnerships	383.9	438.5
SICAV/UCITS	328.8	376.2
Sole investor authorised fund	1,372.7	1,397.9
Cayman Island exempted company	198.7	259.9
Total	2,924.8	3,277.7

<sup>\*</sup> The 2024 figures above have been restated to ensure consistency across the type of vehicle classifications for both years.

Indirect credit risk arises in relation to underlying investments held in the bond pooled investment vehicles. This risk is mitigated by limiting the total proportion of the return seeking portfolio that may be invested in pooled investment vehicles that can hold sub-investment grade bonds.

The information about exposures to and mitigation of credit risk above applied at both the current and previous year end.

#### **Currency Risk**

The Group is subject to indirect currency risk because some of the Group's investments are held in overseas markets pooled investment vehicles. The net currency exposure at the current and previous year-ends was:

	Direct exposure (£million)	Indirect exposure (£million)	Hedging (£million)	2025 Net exposure after hedging (£million)	2024 Net exposure after hedging (£million)
2     (222)					
Pounds sterling (GBP)	-	2,388.3	551.2	2,939.5	<i>3,285.7</i>
US Dollars (USD)	0.4	496.8	(497.5)	(0.3)	(9.1)
Euros (EUR)	-	42.0	(22.2)	19.8	17.7
Other currencies	-	38.0	(31.5)	6.5	(2.5)
	0.4	2,965.1	-	2,965.5	3,291.8
Unhedged foreign currency				5%	2%

#### **Interest Rate Risk**

The Group is subject to interest rate risk because some of the Group's investments are held in bonds and interest rate swaps through pooled investment vehicles, and cash. The Group Trustees have set a benchmark for total investment in bonds and interest swaps of between 45% and 100% of the total actuarial liabilities as part of their LDI investment strategy. Under this strategy, if interest rates fall, the value of the LDI investments will rise to help match the increase in actuarial liabilities arising from a fall in the discount rate. Similarly, if interest rates rise, the LDI investments will fall in value, as will the actuarial liabilities because of an increase in the discount rate. At the year-end the LDI portfolio represented 46% of the total investment portfolio (2024: 43%).

#### **Other Price Risk**

Other price risk arises principally in relation to the Group's return seeking portfolio which includes equities held in pooled vehicles, hedge funds and private equity. At the year-end the return seeking portfolio represented 54% of the total investment portfolio (2024: 57%).

The Group manages this exposure to overall price movements by constructing a diverse portfolio of investments across various markets.

## 20. Current assets

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Amounts due in respect of:		
Contributions due from the Employers	2.3	1.4
Contributions due from Employees	-	0.1
VAT recoverable	0.9	3.0
Cash balances	2.6	5.5
	5.8	10.0

All contributions due to the Group at the year-end relate to March 2025 and March 2024 and were paid in full to the Group in accordance with the Schedule of Contributions.

## 21. Current liabilities

	2025	2024
	£million	£million
Benefits payable	(0.7)	(1.2)
Accrued expenses	(1.4)	(1.5)
	(2.1)	(2.7)

## 22. Related party transactions

Other than as disclosed elsewhere in the notes to the financial statements, related party transactions and balances comprise:

#### Key management personnel

Contributions and contributions receivable in respect of no (2024: 0) Group Trustees during their time as Group Trustees, and pensions paid in respect of 5 (2024: 7) Group Trustees during their time as Group Trustees, all in accordance with the Trust Deed and Rules

In the year to 31 March 2025 fees and expenses of £280,928 (2024: £181,720) were paid to certain Group Trustees from the Group.

#### **Employers and other related parties**

Administrative services of £222,834 (2024: £160,391) provided by the Employer and recharged to the Group and are accounted for within administrative expenses.

## 23. Guaranteed Minimum Pension ("GMP") Equalisation

The Group undertook a process of assessing the overall impact of the October 2018 ruling regarding GMP Equalisation and based on an initial assessment by the actuary, an estimate of £8 million was determined for the full liability.

The Group Trustees wrote to an initial tranche of affected pensioner members in July 2023 explaining that they were proposing to address the historical inequality relating to GMP benefits via a GMP conversion method, combined with a Pension Increase Exchange (PIE) exercise for eligible members. This conversion and PIE exercise was completed in February 2024, when any revised pensions and back-payments due were paid. Active members and members with deferred benefits who are affected by this matter were contacted in May 2025 with details of the Group Trustees' proposal to address the historical inequality relating to GMP benefits via a GMP conversion method. Remaining pensioner members will be contacted in due course. The Group Trustees have not included a liability in respect of these members in these Financial Statements as it is not expected to be material.

On 20 November 2020, the High Court handed down a further judgment on the GMP equalisation case in relation to the Lloyds Banking group pension schemes. This follows from the original judgement in October 2018. This latest judgment confirmed that defined benefit schemes which provide GMPs need to revisit and where necessary top up historic Cash Equivalent Transfer Values that were calculated based on unequalised benefits. The issues determined by the judgment arise in relation to many other defined benefit pension schemes. The Group has historical transfers which may be subject to adjustment as a result of this second ruling. The Group Trustees are currently considering this and decisions will be made in the near future as to the next steps. Any adjustments necessary will be recognised in the Financial Statements in future years. An initial estimate of the value of such adjustments has been calculated and based on this the Group Trustees do not expect a material liability to arise.

## 24. Contingent liabilities and contractual commitments

In the opinion of the Group Trustees, the Group had no (2024: none) contingent liabilities or contractual commitments entered into which are not provided for in these Financial Statements.

## 25. Subsequent events

There are no subsequent events requiring disclosure in the Financial Statements.